
Mayor Scarpitti – Comments on Growth Plan – March 7, 2019 

1.      Be it resolved that the Regional Municipality of York request that the provincial 
government not include provincially significant employment zones in the Growth Plan, 
the current level of protections in the 2017 Growth Plan with respect to upper-tier 
official plans should be maintained, including the prohibition of institutional and 
sensitive land uses in employment areas that would have qualified as ‘prime 
employment areas’. 

  

2.      That in the event provincially significant employment zones remain in the Growth Plan it 
is requested that, prior to providing recommendations on mapping changes, Regional 
staff be provided the opportunity for further discussion with Provincial staff regarding 
the criteria for selection of the mapped employment areas, the intent and use of the 
PSEZ, and refinement to the mapping to reflect local planning considerations. 

  

3.      And further, that if provincially significant employment zones are included in the 
Growth Plan, staff support the inclusion of provincially significant employment zones in 
MTSAs in principle; however, provincially significant employment zones are not 
supported within MTSAs east of Warden Avenue in the Markham Centre Urban Growth 
Centre.  
 

4.     And further, that the Regional Municipality of York advise the provincial government 
that we have removed our request to designate the Future Employment Area in the City 
of Markham’s 2014 Official Plan as a provincially significant employment area.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Mayor Lovatt – March 7, 2019 

Whereas Highway 404 is one of the most significant pieces of infrastructure for people and major goods 

movement in York Region; 

Whereas the lands along the Highway 404 corridor are highly valued for employment growth; 

Whereas the majority of the undeveloped lands along Highway 404 are considered a buffer between key 

natural heritage features and settlement areas by the provincial plans; 

Whereas freezing miles of land as a buffer to protect the natural heritage features in this area is not only 

unnecessary, but also a huge waste of municipal and provincial investment and economic development 

opportunities; 

Whereas not all industrial developments are a threat to the environment; 

Whereas the Town has a shortage of Industrial and Commercial assessment; 

Whereas York Region has a very well-established and effective land use planning system that requires 

proposed industrial developments to undertake rigorous studies and thorough assessments to ensure 

there is no adverse environmental impact; and 

Whereas the provincial review of the Growth Plan is a superb opportunity for York Region to identify 

new and attractive employments lands for growth and convert existing less desirable employment lands 

to other uses. 

Therefore be it resolved 

That Regional Council request the province to designate the lands on the east side of Highway 404 in the 

Town of Whitchurch-Stouffville, as identified in the attached map, Provincially Significant Employment 

Zone through Amendment #1 to the Growth Plan for the Greater Golden Horseshoe (2017). 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 



Regional Councillor Hamilton – March 7, 2019 

PROPOSED RESOLUTION REGARDING ADDITIONAL COMMENTS TO THE PROVINCE ON PROPOSED 

AMENDMENT 1 OF THE GROWTH PLAN 

Preamble 

 Last week Council decided against the Province setting an arbitrarily higher intensification 

target than the Region was comfortable with, so we recommended the intensification rate for York be 

set in the Growth Plan at 50% as opposed to the Province’s proposed 60%. 

The same logic applies to the Greenfield Density target. We are currently implementing a density 

target of 50 residents and jobs per hectare vs the 60 people and jobs per hectare proposed for York by 

the Province. The Region should be recommending a reasonable and lower target as mandated for us 

by the Province, allowing the time for our staff to undertake the detailed work to determine an 

appropriately made-in-York- density target through our ongoing municipal comprehensive review 

process. 

I also understand that Peel Region requested that the Province set their targets at 50% intensification 

and a greenfield density of 50 residents and jobs per hectare. Requesting York’s greenfield density 

target to be set at 50 residents and jobs per hectare will align our targets to Peel’s, where we are in 

the same tier of municipalities as them in the Proposed Growth Plan. 

Resolution 

Proposed York Region Council Resolution 

Whereas, Regional Council adopted comments to forward to the Province regarding ‘Proposed 

Amendment 1 to the Growth Plan’ at its Regional Council meeting on February 28, 2019, and 

Whereas, Regional Council directed staff to bring forward any additional comments for consideration at 

its Committee of the Whole meeting on March 7th, 2019: 

Therefore be it resolved that: 

1. The Regional Municipality of York make additional comment to the Government of 
Ontario to amend the proposed Amendment 1 to the Growth Plan for the Greater 
Golden Horseshoe as follows: 
 

I. Amend proposed policy 2.2.7.2 to set the minimum density target for York 
Region’s designated greenfield area to 50 residents and jobs per hectare. 

 

 


